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July 29, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the Southwest Suburban Sewer District (District) 2006 Comprehensive Sewer Plan Update (Plan).  Approval of the Plan is required under Revised Code of Washington (RCW) 57.16.010(6) as a special purpose sewer plan for areas within the county, under King County Code (KCC) 13.24 as a prerequisite to granting county right-of-way franchises and construction permits, and to indicate to Washington state regulatory agencies that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan.
The Utilities and Technical Review Committee (UTRC) reviewed the Plan in July 2006.  Requested changes have been made and are included as a part of this ordinance transmittal.  The Plan has been reviewed and approved by the Washington State Department of Ecology, as required under chapter 90.48 RCW.  The UTRC recommends approval of the Plan as meeting the requirements of Washington state law and the KCC.
The District provides sewer service to over 14,000 commercial and residential customers in a service area of approximately 7,620 acres in the southwest portion of King County.  Its service area includes all or portions of the cities of Burien, Des Moines, Normandy Park, SeaTac, and Seattle, and a small part of unincorporated King County.  Its service area is a mixture of residential, commercial, and roadway properties, with no major industrial customers, and includes a small portion of park and open spaces.  The District’s facilities include two treatment plants—in the Miller Creek and Salmon Creek basins—that discharge directly into Puget Sound, and are not part of the regional wastewater system operated by King County.  The District also treats some wastewater flows from adjacent sewer service providers, pursuant to written agreements.
The District’s service area is largely built out.  Its anticipated growth through 2025 will be largely single-family infill and apartment construction.  In addition, the District expects to accommodate additional flows from an aggressive annexation effort to provide sewers to the roughly 27 percent of the District’s service area that remains unsewered.  It expects to reduce that figure to at most ten percent by 2030.  By 2025, it expects to be serving a residential population of 61,857 as a result of both growth and annexations.
The principal operational issue, aside from extending service to unsewered pockets of existing development within the District’s service area, is inflow and infiltration into the District’s facilities during rain events.  The District will be investigating the origins and magnitude of those flows from different portions of its service area, using a multiyear series of tests and metering of wastewater flows into the District’s system from adjacent wastewater utilities.  It anticipates developing a strategy for reducing those flows after reviewing the data from their investigation.
On March 15, 2006, the District issued a Determination of Non-significance for the Plan in accordance with the State Environmental Policy Act.  
An enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the District's compliance with KCC requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

I appreciate the District's cooperation in submitting the Plan and working with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Steve Hirschey, Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 
206-205-0817.

Thank you for your assistance in this matter.  I urge the council to adopt the enclosed ordinance approving the District's Plan.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff
  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB

Harry Sellers, P.E., Gray & Osborne, Inc. 


Karen Burgess, Washington State Department of Ecology

Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks 
Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
